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Introduction

Copeland Borough Council have a legal duty to provide statutory grants for eligible works to 
meet the care and mobility needs of people with disabilities in the Borough.  This enables 
them to live independently, safely and with privacy and dignity.  Where residents have a 
disability, we work with them and other agencies to arrange adaptations or provide advice 
about moving to more suitable accommodation. 

Background

The maximum grant is £30,000.  This is available to home owners and private tenants.  
Although discretionary grants are available we do not have the resources to provide these 
unless in exceptional circumstances.  All applicants are ‘means tested’ for eligibility.  

Regulatory Framework

‘Housing Grants, Construction and Regeneration Act 1996’ (The Act) as amended.

Historically, Copeland Borough Council received funding direct from the DCLG.  Since the 
introduction of ‘The ‘Better Care Act 2014’ this has changed.  Now Cumbria County Council 
receive the funding and allocate funding to each Authority to enable them to meet the 
statutory duty to provide adaptations.   

In total Cumbria received £4,918,895.  Copeland Borough Council receive £569,515.00.  This 
figure is broken down as shown below.

There are greater freedoms for helping customers under the ‘Better Care Fund’, Copeland 
have pioneered this by being the first across the County to have enabled a family with a 
disabled child to move home and enable care to continue. 

The second part of this good news is that this families new home was pre-adapted through a 
grant in 2014.  This case has been a great example of making the most of capital resources.   

150 new recommendations were sent through by the Occupational Therapists from April 1st 
2016. In 2015-16 there were 117.   The graph below shows the new referrals split into 
quarters.  

Allerdale 952,794
Barrow-in-Furness 974,972
Carlisle 1,467,316
Copeland 569,515
Eden 372,850
South Lakeland 581,448



40 – Quarter 1
44 – Quarter 2
40 – Quarter 3
26 – Quarter 4

Bathroom adaptations are still showing as the main need for adaptation.  The rise in ground 
floor extensions shows that adaptions are needed as their property is inadequate.  Our 
stock condition survey shows Copeland have an ageing population but a lack of bungalows.   

Where an extension is required, the team are finding that the maximum grant limit of 
£30,000. does not cover the cost of providing this.  

The graph below shows the breakdown of tenure for applications.  

Due to high level of benefit dependency, 95% of customers are passported for the grant.  
percentage of applicants. 
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At a recent meeting to discuss DFG’s Copeland Borough Council was the only Authority to 
have seen an increase in new recommendations.  Other Authorities were able to provide 
discretionary grants where funding limits were reached.    

The team have approvals 96 cases of major adaptations.  This figure has stayed level 
(Approvals 2015-16 – 95).

There have been 73 cases completed.

Commitment

Until the new financial year, the team have had to put any further grant approvals on hold 
until 1st April 2017 as all funding is committed to provide adaptations. 

 


